ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
21st October, 2002

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
5.40 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Broughton, A.K. Holt, B.P. Murphy, Payne and Wilkinson
The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the minutes respectively indicated Councillor Warner - Minutes 52, 53, 54 and 55, Councillors Hunt and Lancaster - Minutes 55, 56, 57 and 58, Councillor Clarke - Minute 62

48.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Cullen, Judge, Salmon and Smyth.

49.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meetings held on 16th September and 15th October, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as correct records.

50.
MATTERS ARISING

Minute 47 - Flooding in the City of Salford
Mr. N. Openshaw reported on the main causes of flooding, the frequency at each site, the measures taken and possible solutions, all of which were discussed at the meeting held on 15th October, 2002.

Reference was made to the main causes of flooding at (a) Leigh Road, Walkden, (b) Hilton Lane, Walkden and (c) the Ellenbrook Estate, Ellenbrook.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT a letter be sent to Mr. Whitaker at United Utilities highlighting the issues identified and the action agreed.



(2) THAT contact be made with the Manager of the Marriott Hotel with regard to the causes of flooding at Leigh Road, Walkden.



(3) THAT the Director of Education and Leisure be requested to report on the causes of flooding at Hilton Lane.



(4) THAT an update report be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee.

51.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN
Mr. P. Kidd submitted (a) an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee which contained details of forthcoming reports to be considered at future meetings, (b) the City Council's Forward Plan of Key Decisions which were proposed to be made during the four month period commencing on 1st October, 2002 and (c) an action sheet arising from the meeting of the Committee held on 16th September, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the workplan, Forward Plan and action sheet be noted.

52.
SERVICE PLAN MONITORING: HALF YEAR RESULTS FOR 2002/03
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the interim progress in relation to the monitoring of the Development Services Directorate's Service Plan for the first half year of 2002/2003.

Mr. P. Mallinder reported that the majority of objectives were progressing satisfactorily and there were only one or two which had experienced minor delays, however, it was not felt that this should be the cause of concern at this time.

Reference was made to (a) whether a bus lay-by would be provided at Albion High School, (b) whether as a method of minimising the disruption on the highway, lane rentals would be considered, (c) the reason why only one tree had been planted on the Cromwell Road Roundabout and (d) the associated cost of the non-operational assets.

Mr. A. Reid reported that the introduction of lane rentals may be considered as it was currently difficult to follow up penalty payments for delays which occur and in relation to the planting at roundabouts there was a need to consider pedestrian and highway safety as well as maintenance.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT Mr. A. Reid be requested to contact Councillor B.P. Murphy in relation to whether a bus lay-by was to be provided at Albion High School.



(3) THAT Mr. P. Mallinder contact Councillor A.K. Holt with regard to the costs and rental income associated with the non-operational assets within the Directorate.

53.
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: WORKING STREET LIGHTS - HALF YEAR


RESULTS FOR 2002/03

The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of the interim progress regarding the local performance indicators for the first half year 2002/2003, in respect of the percentage of street lights not working.

Reference was made to (a) the main causes of street lights not working, (b) whether TXU Energi provided an efficient and effective service, (c) whether the City Council had an officer appointed to tour the area to report faulty street lights and (d) whether it would be possible to place a sign on each lamppost stating clear instructions as to how faulty street lights could be reported to the City Council.

Mr. A. Reid reported that (i) faults could be associated with the starter, wiring or the photocell, however, improvements had been made and short-term problems were repaired promptly by the City Council, (ii) it was considered that the services provided by TXU Energi were not the most efficient, however, the City Council were contracted to work with them and (iii) the City Council did appoint an officer who was responsible for driving around the area in the evenings to identify those street lights which appeared faulty.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT Mr. A. Reid investigate the possibility of providing a sign on lampposts which would contain detailed instructions as to how local residents could report faulty street lights to the City Council.

54.
OFFICER DELEGATION IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Director of Development Services submitted a report containing details of a review of the Scheme of Delegation for the determination of planning applications, in the light of a new, more challenging best value performance target set by H.M. Government stating that 90% of planning applications should be decided by officers.

Mr. T. Mitchell reported (a) on proposals which aimed to achieve a balance between increasing officer delegation in decision making which would be consistent with policy and retain the transparency and involvement of local people in the process, which had been approved by Cabinet for consultation, (b) that a letter had been sent to all Members of the City Council detailing such proposals and (c) that the report would be submitted to Community Committees for comments, the results of which would be reported back at a future meeting of Cabinet.

Reference was made to (i) the need to consult all local residents, (ii) concerns expressed that members of the public may become dissatisfied with the service as due to the need to delegate more applications less people would have an opportunity to be heard at the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel and (iii) whether more detailed information could be provided within the weekly list of planning applications which was circulated to all Councillors.

Councillor Barry Warner indicated that the City Council had submitted objections to the proposals to increase delegation, however, H.M. Government were insistent that this policy be introduced.

Mr. T. Mitchell indicated that if a Ward Councillor submitted objections to a particular application this would automatically be referred to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel for consideration.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Scrutiny Committee monitor the effects of the increased delegation once the policy had been introduced.

55.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF MAINTENANCE OF THE HIGHWAY/STREETCARE, IMPLEMENTATION PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Development Services and the Director of Environmental Services submitted a joint report containing details of the progress in the implementation stage of the review of the maintenance of highway/streetcare.  The schedule as detailed in the report indicated the target and actual position against the various improvement indicators, along with progress/achievement of the actions identified which contributed towards the improvements.

Reference was made to (a) the number of dropped kerbs within the City of Salford, (b) those areas which were not designated for bitmac materials, (c) whether the mechanical sweepers removed rubbish from behind electricity/British Telecom boxes and (d) the contract with Lost Paws.

Mr. A. Reid reported that accurate records of equipment had not been kept with regard to the number of dropped kerbs therefore a survey had to be carried out and those areas which would not be designated for the use of bitmac material would include conservation areas or prestige areas.

Mr. D. Tinker reported that (i) there was a need for Members to support the substantial publicity scheme which was to be established in the near future to raise awareness of the introduction of a kerbside multi material collection scheme, and (ii) the mechanical sweeper would not be able to remove rubbish behind electricity/British Telecom boxes, however, if a specific problem had been identified by the Environmental Co-ordinator appropriate action would be taken.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the progress made in implementing the Best Value Review of Maintenance of the Highway/Streetcare be noted.



(2) THAT future quarterly monitoring reports be submitted at this Committee, commencing in January, 2003.

56.
SIX MONTH MONITORING REPORT OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES DIRECTORATE 2002/03 SERVICE PLAN

The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the Environmental Services Directorate's performance against its published Service Plan for 2002/03.


Reference was made to the removal of graffiti, especially on shop shutters.

Mr. D. Tinker reported that priority was given to the removal of graffiti which was considered offensive. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

57.
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS, RESULTS FOR THE FIRST QUARTER, 2002/2003
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the progress to date of those Best Value Performance Indicators contained within the Best Value Performance Plan for which the Environmental Services Directorate had responsibility and also key local performance indicators developed by the Directorate.

Mr. D. Tinker reported that, of those indicated which were able to be reported quarterly, all were on target.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

58.
RODENT CONTROL REPORT, 2002
The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report containing details of the work of the Pest Control Service in controlling the rat population, the health impacts which could arise from that, as well as the current sewer baiting programme.

Mr. J. Osei-Kosi indicated that the rising number of reported rat infestations within Salford was comparable with the national situation.

The Chairman suggested that the Scrutiny Committee should meet with representatives of United Utilities to discuss concerns in relation to the increase of reported rat infestations and the associated health risks.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT representatives of United Utilities and the Manchester Ship Canal Company be invited to attend a future meeting of the Scrutiny Committee to address the concerns raised.



(3) THAT Mr. J. Osei-Kosi be requested to produce a report prior to that meeting on what would be considered as an effective treatment to address the current issues.



(4) THAT Scrutiny Committee recognises that current legislation which was designed just after World War 2 in 1949 when conditions and expectations were far different is consequently outdated in today's mainly urbanised and heavy populated society.

59.
PROTOCOL - ANNEX TO THE DELIVERY PLAN AND ALMO


MANAGEMENT AGREEMENT


RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.

60.
SERVICE IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR HOUSING SERVICES DIRECTORATE

RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.

61.
DISCUSSION ON RELATIONSHIP WITH PRIVATE SECTOR LANDLORDS

RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of this item be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.

62.
HOMESWAPS
The Chief Executive submitted a report (a) containing details of the Homeswap pilot, (b) containing details of the lessons learnt from the pilot, (c) reviewing the value for money of the scheme and (d) making a recommendation that the Homeswaps project be rolled out within Seedley and Langworthy, initially to clearance area 1.

Reference was made to (i) how decisions were made with regard to where residents lived, (ii) whether private building companies had expressed an interest in the pilot proposals and (iii) concerns expressed that the success of the programme may result in the cost of purchasing the properties increasing considerably.

Mr. M. Glynn reported that (a) a systematic approach was used in identifying properties and people were given a choice of where to live, (b) properties were improved to a modern standard, (c) discussions had been held with local developers, however, no proposals had yet been received, (d) the cost of properties may rise, therefore, it was important that premises were purchased at the earliest opportunity and (e) a level of confidence was returning slowly to the area and house prices were showing some sign of recovery.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Homeswaps project be supported.
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